
BAKU	DIARIES	(no.	13)	–	April	2010	
	
 
Salam!	(hi)		

It feels like a long time since I last wrote. 
Maybe that’s because there’s been plenty 
going on or it really has been a long 
time. 

Between work and family holidays I 
continue to be traveling a lot, which I 
continue to get inspiration from – work 
has included Tbilisi, Ankara and Istanbul 
and I’ve been to Thailand, Dubai and 
India with the family. Not surprisingly, 
my passport is now in for renewal as it’s 
completely full… 

So, some of the highlights from the last 
few months: 

One event that we are very proud of is 
the graduation of the second cohort of 
CIPD students in Azerbaijan. You may be 
aware that in conjunction with 
Nottingham Trent University, we’ve 
locally delivered the CIPD professional 
qualifications programme. In January we 
had a further 12 of our HR team plus two 
external students successfully attain their 
diplomas – see attached picture. This is a 
phenomenal achievement for them. To 
put it in context, HR is a relatively new 
profession in Azerbaijan and there is no 
local institute such as the CIPD. So these 
folks now have an internationally 
recognized qualification and of course 
have developed HR knowledge and skills 
which assists them in their day to day 
roles. They have not taken this 
investment in their future for granted - 
their drive, commitment and joy of 
learning is amazing to see and way 
above what I was used to in the UK 
where we are much more complacent 
about such learning opportunities. This 
was commented on at the graduation 
ceremony not only by faculty staff, but 
also the British Ambassador who 
awarded the certificates and the HR Vice 
President from the State Oil Company of 
Azerbaijan Republic (SOCAR, which has 
70,000 employees!).  

The SOCAR HR VP spoke about the 
development of the HR function in 
SOCAR as well as in he country and the 
changes that are taking place. It is 
fascinating to see that such thought is 
going into this newly developing 

profession. On the same note, I was 
interested to see that the first HR 
magazine started in Azerbaijan a couple 
of months ago. In the UK, we’re so used 
to having ‘People Management’ that this 
might seem such a small step to you, but 
for HR professionals here, it’s innovative. 
I’ll be interested to see how it takes off.  
 
The philosophy and practice of HR was 
also a subject of discussion when I was 
in Turkey trip when I met with the 
manager of a firm providing 
agency/contract staff. I think it’s fair to 
say that the approach is less mature than 
in the West and with challenges 
presented by the Turkish Labor Code. For 
example, if someone has work on agency 
contract for more that 5 years with the 
same company then they can be deemed 
to be an employee of that company – so 
co-employment rights are common here 
as in the UK. 
 
I also got the chance to see how  a 
private university functions in Azerbaijan 
when I visited one of them. Again some 
different educational concepts exist but 
ultimately there is a good deal of 
commonality -  it seems that students 
are the same the world over…like looking 
through the football results in the IT lab 
rather than getting on with an 
assignment…  
 
Like most companies, we work closely 
with the local and regional universities to 
ensure that we are have a pipeline of 
talent for the future to resource some of 
the exciting future projects that are 
important to both the company and the 
country. These projects include the 
development of a new drilling and 
production platform in the Caspian, the 
expansion of the Shah Deniz gas 
business and the signing of a 
Memorandum of Understanding with 
SOCAR to jointly explore and develop the 
Shafag and Asiman fields in the 
Azerbaijan sector of the Caspian Sea.  
There is much to do in this part of the 
world and the growing HR function will 
have an important role to play in 
delivering this future. 
 
In Azerbaijan, a significant anniversary 
was acknowledged on 20th January. This 
is an annual day of mourning but this 
year was the 20th anniversary of the 
Russian troops and tanks being sent into 
the very centre of Baku city by 
Gorbachev, with hundreds, possibly up to 
2000 civilians being killed. The horrified 



citizens blockaded the port to prevent the 
bodies being taken out to sea and 
dumped. As you can imagine, this was a 
very important point in the history of 
Azerbaijan, with independence from 
Russia coming just after that in 1991. A 
colleague, who was 19 at the time, tells 
of being a militant student and wanting 
to join the protesting crowds in the 
centre’s squares where many were 
ultimately killed. She was saved by her 
mother demanding she come straight 
home and a couple of hours later heard 
the gunfire in the streets… Scary stuff. 
 
 
Let me change tack to the frivolous, 
social side, where it’s also been busy. In 
February, we had the annual trip to 
Dubai when the kids play in an 
international rugby tournament. This 
year we had a party of 190 people (all in 
the same hotel – they were a little 
overwhelmed!). Sixty-nine kids played 
rugby and this year for the first time 
ever, there were also 12 ladies, including 
me… 
 
Following months of hard training in the 
school gym and a first ever game 
together two weeks before against the 
rugby coaches, the self proclaimed ‘Baku 
Babes’ decided it was time to hit the 
International Rugby scene with a game 
against Al Ain Ladies. When the 
opposition arrived…we looked them over 
once, twice, then a third time. We 
couldn’t believe how young they were!!! 
Our worst fears had been confirmed. This 
was going to be a battle of Youth versus 
Inexperience.  And it was – but 
thankfully not as humiliating as it could 
have been as we dug deep and scored 
two tries. We were elated that we didn’t 
get completely cuffed and, most 
importantly, we looked fabulous in our 
shocking pink rugby tops and socks! Oh, 
and the kids did really well too…  
 
I also had a work trip to Istanbul with the 
cunning plan that Graeme (husband) 
would join me for the weekend. Sadly 
instead he was trapped in 24 hours in 
Baku airport (not the most entertaining 
airport in the world) due to the heavy 
snow in Baku…so I had a weekend for 
one in Istanbul. I had to do something to 
entertain myself so went to the hamam 
(Turkish baths). You may recall a 
previous trip I had to a hamam in Baku  
and be relieved to know this one was 
much more sedate. The masseur was a 
bloke in little black shorts who protected 

my dignity by two strategically places 
towels. In Baku I had a large lady 
wearing nothing but a smile with gold 
teeth and big black pants with holes in 
them, and I can assure you she wasn’t 
the least bit concerned about my dignity. 
Anyway, I did get a good wash down 
with lots of foamy bubbles. These 
bubbles were created by the hamam man 
squirting liquid soap into what looked like 
a pillow case which he then swished back 
and forth until the bubbles overflowed 
(must try that at home for a laugh) then 
he squeezed them out all over me. 
Nothing dodgy, I promise!  
 
On	that	note,	until	the	next	time	–	saghol	
(bye	in	Azerbaijani)		
	
	Susan	Gordon	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



BAKU	DIARIES	(no.	14)	–	June	2010	
	
Salam!	(hi)		
 
Wow, it has been a very long time since 
my last newsletter – sorry! Anyway, back 
to it. 
 
I think my last article ended in the 
hamam (Turkish bath) in Istanbul in 
February…well this one starts in a 
different hamam in Istanbul in June. 
You’ll be thinking I’m never out of the 
places. By rights my skin should be as 
soft as a baby’s… Anyway… 
 
We had a girls’ weekend in Istanbul (as 
you do!) as one of my good friends was 
leaving Baku in the summer and the girly 
trip was to give her a good send off.  
Indeed, we had a great time – bit of 
cultural stuff, shopping in bazaars, eating 
out, bus tour, and a visit to the ladies’ 
hamam….My prudish Scottish friends 
really didn’t want to go and then 
suddenly decided ‘it had to be done’ 
(when in Rome, so to speak)… so off we 
went and were greeted by a large lady in 
huge knickers which were in a fetching 
‘Bay Watch red’ colour - and that’s where 
the Bay Watch resemblance ends, as her 
pendulous naked chest swung 
rhythmically as she scrubbed us down 
and soaped us up… Very pleasant lady 
though…and an interesting insight into 
how nudity is a cultural issue for Scots 
women but not Turkish ladies.  
 
One other piece of excitement was that 
we got to an Istanbul shopping mall 
(which was VERY exciting as up until July 
of this year, Baku has not had such a 
thing). Now we have one Western style 
shopping mall, complete with a couple of 
well known shops which we have taken 
the kids to just to ‘oooh’ and ‘aahh’ at! 
The shops are pretty expensive though 
and we’re just waiting to see if they stay 
in business. Hope so!  
 
I have continued to travel a lot this year 
with work, particularly to Georgia and 
Turkey. 
 
One of the most exciting trips was in 
August when I felt like I was in a Bond 
movie. I flew in a helicopter along the 
pipeline across Georgia, landing first in 
the middle of the country at Bakuriani 
(very important environmental area) and 
then on to Supsa Terminal on the Black 
Sea. That evening, we got treated to a 
warm Georgian welcome by a few of the 

guys who took us out for a Georgian 
meal at the bustling seaside resort of 
Batumi…and this was work, honest!! The 
next day we went to see Poti Port where 
we have some important activities; this 
area was bombed during the August 
2008 war with Russia. Then we were 
back at the Terminal and doing a Q&A 
session with the folks. Due to technical 
problems with the helicopter, we had a 6 
hour drive through the Georgian 
countryside back to Tbilisi, stopping at a 
mountain roadside café for the most 
wonderful Georgian food. The roadside 
cafes in the UK could learn a thing or two 
from them… 
 
But travelling hasn’t always been 
fun….like the time on a hot summers day 
when I travelling cattle class on a truly 
horrid flight. First I was late getting to 
the airport due road works, then stood in 
those jostling queues that make my head 
want to burst  and people with numerous 
huge carry on bags that they seem to 
love to try to stuff into the overhead 
lockers (using your head as an aid to 
balance). The airport was warm. The 
plane was ANCIENT and smelly and the 
air conditioning didn’t really work so it 
had a nice aroma... 
 
In my row there were two screaming 
babies and the row in front had another 
one going at it just in case the other two 
ever drew breath (forgive me young 
parents, my kids are getting older, I 
can’t cope with this any more). When we 
took off there was a strange brown liquid 
that dripped onto me from the unit 
above. The glam Azeri woman next to 
me was nearly hysterical as it on her 
white dress, and much shouting at air 
steward ensued, so he ungraciously 
stuffed a napkin into the gap and only 
replaced it when it fell out soaking wet 
(onto same hysterical woman). When 
chai (tea) was served, the steward (same 
one as before) tipped all the slices of 
lemon down my front. I just smiled at 
him and asked if there was anything else 
he’d like to pour on me… 
 
I have also been wary this year about the 
various forms of pest control that the 
business has to deal with. Due to the 
very hot summer (sorry to rub it in) 
there has been an increase in poisonous 
snakes and wasps on sites in Georgia 
and Azerbaijan, together with it being 
tick season in Turkey. I’ve never really 
thought about it before, but controlling 
snakes and wasps is not easy – all the 



treatments used basically wash away in 
the rain…or worse you paint the snakes 
into an area rather than out… Luckily we 
have not as yet had a serious incident. 
Fingers crossed and socks tightly tucked 
in when on site. 
 
A bit of interesting info I read about is 
that Azerbaijan now has a new 
mechanism for naming people. There is a 
list of names developed under a 'Traffic 
light' mechanism and names are to be 
submitted to the Justice Ministry for 
approval. The names that correspond to 
national, cultural and ideological values 
of Azerbaijan will be included in the 
"green list" and no restrictions will be 
applied in assigning these names. The 
second category of names will be 
included in the "yellow list" - these are 
names which are “objectionable, is not 
recommended, panic, having an ugly 
sound in other languages”. The third 
category, the "red list" is of those names 
which will not be tolerated. These names 
include the names of persons who have 
committed aggression against the 
Azerbaijani people, or whose meaning is 
insulting in the Azerbaijani language. 
Fascinating stuff. 
 
On the social side, I am just about to 
launch into the second season of the 
Baku Bakes (the ladies touch rugby team 
that I founded). Last season ended with 
a spirited match against the kids’ rugby 
coaches and much to their disgust, the 
Babes beat them!  
 
I have also got more high brow (yeah 
right) and have joined a Book group – 
just been to the first of the meetings and 
surprisingly we did actually take the 
whole process seriously and critically 
review the chosen book. Wonders will 
never cease. 
 
Also, one of my work colleagues 
introduced a few of us to her friend, the 
well known, contemporary Azerbaijani 
artist, Sabina Shikhlinskaya. We visited 
her at her studio; she was a great 
character, explaining her art, her 
perspective on life and her personal 
history. It was such a unique look into a 
part of Azerbaijani culture and all the 
more interesting as our friend had 
bought one of her paintings a couple of 
years ago and he was with us. The 
painting he has is now in Aberdeen, so 
he’s promised to take a picture and let 
her see its new home…a bit different to 
Baku.  

 
We also have had a bit of ‘excitement’ 
camping recently. A very pleasant 
evening by the campfire in the hills 
degenerated into Scottish type pouring 
rain from 3 in the morning (not good 
with the dusty roads that turned to 
claggy mud). The events on the way 
home included one car having to be 
dragged out of the said mud by a tractor 
that friends took an hour and all their 
Azeri language skills to find in the middle 
of nowhere. But after we were rescued, 
the farmer (a refugee from Armenia) 
invited all 17 expats to his small house to 
meet his family. You can imagine they 
had very little but they still generously 
shared bread, cheese and tea in pear 
shaped glasses (called ‘armud’) with us…. 
A humbling experience. 
 
On	that	note,	until	the	next	time	–	saghol	
(bye	in	Azerbaijani)		
	
	Susan	Gordon	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



BAKU	DIARIES	(no.	14)	–	August	2010	
	
Salam!	(hi)		
 
Wow, it has been a very long time since 
my last newsletter – sorry, back to it 
now. 
 
I think my last article ended in the 
hamam (Turkish bath) in Istanbul in 
February…well this one starts in a 
different hamam in Istanbul in June. 
You’ll be thinking I’m never out of the 
places. By rights my skin should be as 
soft as a baby’s… Anyway… 
 
We had a girls’ weekend in Istanbul (as 
you do!) as one of my good friends was 
leaving Baku and the girly trip was to 
give her a good send off.  Indeed, we 
had a great time – bit of cultural stuff, 
shopping in bustling bazaars, eating out 
in good restaurants, obligatory bus tour, 
and a visit to the ladies’ hamam… My 
prudish Scottish friends really didn’t want 
to go and then suddenly decided ‘it had 
to be done’ (when in Rome, so to 
speak)… so off we went and were 
greeted by a large lady in huge knickers 
in a fetching ‘Bay Watch red’ colour. And 
that’s where the Bay Watch resemblance 
ends, as her pendulous naked chest 
swung rhythmically as she scrubbed us 
down and soaped us up… Very pleasant 
lady though…and an interesting insight 
into how nudity is a cultural issue for 
Scots women but not Turkish ladies.  
 
One other piece of excitement was that 
we got to an Istanbul shopping mall 
(which was VERY exciting as up until July 
of this year, Baku has not had such a 
thing). Now we have one Western style 
shopping mall, complete with a couple of 
well known shops which we have taken 
the kids to window shop and to ‘oooh’ 
and ‘aahh’ at! It’s pretty expensive 
though and we’re just waiting to see if 
they stay in business. Hope so!  
 
I have continued to travel a lot this year 
with work, particularly to Georgia and 
Turkey. 
 
One of the most exciting trips was in 
August when I felt like I was in a Bond 
movie (no comments on which Bond girl 
please). I flew in a helicopter across the 
mountains and flatlands of Georgia 
following the route of the pipeline, 
landing first in the heart of the country at 
Bakuriani (very important environmental 
area) and then on to Supsa Terminal on 

the Black Sea. That evening, we got 
treated to a warm Georgian welcome by 
a few of the guys who took us out for a 
Georgian meal at the popular seaside 
resort of Batumi…and this was work, 
honest!! The next day we went to see 
Poti Port where we have some important 
activities; this area was bombed during 
the August 2008 war with Russia. Then 
we were back at the Terminal and doing 
a Q&A session with the folks. Due to 
technical problems with the helicopter, 
we had a 6 hour drive through the 
Georgian countryside back to Tbilisi, 
stopping at a mountain roadside café for 
the most wonderful Georgian food. The 
roadside cafes in the UK could learn a 
thing or two from them… 
 
But travelling hasn’t always been 
fun….like the time on a hot summers day 
when I travelling cattle class on a truly 
horrid flight. First I was late getting to 
the airport due road works, then stood in 
those jostling queues that make my head 
want to burst  and people with numerous 
huge carry on bags that they seem to 
love to try to stuff into the overhead 
lockers (using your head as an aid to 
balance). The airport was warm. The 
plane was ANCIENT and smelly and the 
air conditioning didn’t really work so it 
had a nice aroma... 
 
In my row there were two screaming 
babies and the row in front had another 
one going at it just in case the other two 
ever drew breath (forgive me young 
parents, my kids are getting older, I 
can’t cope with this any more). When we 
took off there was a strange brown liquid 
that dripped onto me from the unit 
above. The glam Azeri woman right next 
to me was nearly hysterical as it on her 
white dress, and much shouting at air 
steward ensued, so he ungraciously 
stuffed a napkin into the gap and only 
replaced it when it fell out soaking wet 
(onto same hysterical woman). When 
chai (tea) was served, the steward (same 
one as before) tipped all the slices of 
lemon down my front. I just smiled at 
him and asked if there was anything else 
he’d like to pour on me… 
 
I have also been wary this year about the 
various forms of pest control that the 
business has to deal with. Due to the 
very hot summer (sorry to rub it in) 
there has been an increase in poisonous 
snakes and wasps on sites in Georgia 
and Azerbaijan, together with it being 
tick season in Turkey. I’ve never really 



thought about it before, but controlling 
snakes and wasps is not easy – all the 
treatments used basically wash away in 
the rain…or worse you paint the snakes 
into an area rather than out… Luckily we 
have not as yet had a serious incident. 
Fingers crossed and socks tightly tucked 
in when on site. 
 
A bit of interesting info I read about is 
that Azerbaijan now has a new 
mechanism for naming people. There is a 
list of names developed under a 'Traffic 
light' mechanism and names are to be 
submitted to the Justice Ministry for 
approval. The names that correspond to 
national, cultural and ideological values 
of Azerbaijan will be included in the 
"green list" and no restrictions will be 
applied in assigning these names. The 
second category of names will be 
included in the "yellow list" - these are 
names which are “objectionable, is not 
recommended, panic, having an ugly 
sound in other languages”. The third 
category, the "red list" is of those names 
which will not be tolerated. These names 
include the names of persons who have 
committed aggression against the 
Azerbaijani people, or whose meaning is 
insulting in the Azerbaijani language. 
Fascinating stuff. 
 
On the social side, I am just about to 
launch into the second season of the 
Baku Bakes (the ladies touch rugby team 
that I founded). Last season ended with 
a spirited match against the kids’ rugby 
coaches and much to their disgust, the 
Babes beat them!  
 
I have also got more high brow (yeah 
right) and have joined a Book group – 
just been to the first of the meetings and 
surprisingly we did actually take the 
whole process seriously and critically 
review the chosen book. Wonders will 
never cease. 
 
Also, one of my work colleagues 
introduced a few of us to her friend, the 
well known, contemporary Azerbaijani 
artist, Sabina Shikhlinskaya. We visited 
her at her studio; she was a great 
character, explaining her art, her 
perspective on life and her personal 
history. It was such a unique look into a 
part of Azerbaijani culture and all the 
more interesting as our friend had 
bought one of her paintings a couple of 
years ago and he was with us. The 
painting my friend has is now hanging in 
his house in Aberdeen, so he’s promised 

to take a picture and let her see its new 
home…a bit different to Baku.  
 
We also have had a bit of ‘excitement’ 
camping recently. A very pleasant 
evening by the campfire in the hills 
degenerated into Scottish type pouring 
rain from 3 in the morning (not good 
with the dusty roads that turned to 
claggy mud). The events on the way 
home included one car having to be 
dragged out of the said mud by a tractor 
that friends took an hour and all their 
Azeri language skills to find in the middle 
of nowhere. But after we were rescued, 
the farmer (a refugee from Armenia) 
invited all 17 expats to his small house to 
meet his family. You can imagine they 
had very little but they still generously 
shared bread, cheese and tea in pear 
shaped glasses (called ‘armud’) with us…. 
A humbling experience. 
 
On	that	note,	until	the	next	time	–	saghol	
(bye	in	Azerbaijani)		
	
	Susan	Gordon	
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BAKU	DIARIES	(no.	15)	–	December	2010	
 
I hope this finds you with your Christmas 
preparations well underway. I can’t lie, 
being a complete bah-humbug I love the 
fact that I live in a country where there 
are no perpetual ‘buy me’ TV adverts and 
irritating music in all the shops. Super.  
 
I also love the fact that it’s been 
unseasonably warm up to the end of 
November which has meant pleasant 
days out in the sunshine. 
 
For example, the Vale of Athol pipe band 
visited Baku in late November for the St 
Andrews Ball and marched round the Old 
City under clear blue skies, ending with a 
mass Gay Gordons in front of Maidens 
Tower (ancient fortress in historic part of 
the city with several stories about the 
origin of it’s name). The large crowd was 
made up of bemused Azerbaijani 
observers and Scots following the pipe 
band, cloaked in the St Andrews cross, 
kilts and T-shirts. There were several TV 
companies covering the scene. One of 
my Azerbaijani friends commented: “ I 
enjoyed the whole event. The dancing 
part was the most remarkable: men 
wearing kilts (for Azeris it's the same as 
skirts) dancing with women in trouser".… 
As Rabbie said: “Oh wad some power the 
giftie gie us, To see oursel's as others 
see us!”… maybe it’s better if we don’t 
know. 

 
Local Azeri lad showing his 
appreciation of the bagpipes 
 
The Caledonian Society had to work hard 
to get the band in as the immigration 
rules have recently changed causing 
some headaches. Whilst I was aware of 

these through work, it didn’t strike me 
about other impacts. Thankfully, they 
made it, and later that day they played 
at the St. Andrews Ball where 350 Scots 
and wanna be Scots gathered to hooch n’ 
chooch. This year Graeme and I even 
managed to last out till breakfast at The 
Clansman pub (oh, what makes you think 
a Scotsman runs that???). After a rare 
treat of black pudding, tattie scones and 
lorne sausage we got home at 4am and 
‘rested’ the whole of the next day. 
 
It has been a very social quarter, 
including a Halloween Music Madness 
evening as a goodbye night to friends. 
They split up the 60 or so guests into 
various bands and we had to turn up on 
the night and perform the given song. I 
was in Thriller – what a scream we had 
(no pun intended) practicing and then 
getting dressed and made up on the 
night by a professional make up artist 
and finally ‘performing’. We were fab, 
though I say so myself, but ‘we was 
robbed’ by Lady Gaga having a Bad 
Romance. We did win the silver pumpkin 
however. Oh dear, middle age doesn’t 
bring common sense and decorum with 
it, does it? 
 
In September we had the annual Roving 
Dinner party in our neighbourhood – 120 
people visiting each others for dinner 
(each course hosting 8 people and 
ending with everyone dancing till the wee 
hours in a marquee). This year Graeme 
and I hosted a main course with a great 
cultural mix of Turkish, Egyptian, 
American, English and Scottish guests – I 
loved it! 
 
November saw the Gurban Bayram 
holidays (Eid) and on one day off, my 
husband and I had a very nice time, 
trawling a local bazaar, lunching at a 
trendy restaurant with friends (the chef 
is ex-Nobu) and then wandering through 
the Old City poking about in the carpet 
shops. We ended with a walk along the 
newly renovated boulevard and into the 
very new shopping mall. So, a day of 
contrasts – traditional and contemporary; 
new and old.  
 
Indeed in the time we have been here, 
the city has changed immensely and old 
and new dramatically contrast with each 
other. On the roads, the magnificent 
Lada no longer dominates, what with 
Bentleys, Hummers, Mercs and BMWs 
being more in evidence. These in turn 
contrast with 30 year old rusty trucks 



which are clearly not roadworthy, yet still 
transport livestock and other items at 
great speed. The driving remains a daily 
creative interpretation of rules; some 
days it truly feels like you’re in the 
middle of a computer driving game...  
 
In the city there are beautiful old 
mansions and theatres copied from 
Venice and Monte Carlo set amongst 
unattractive square block buildings, 
lovely traditional buildings contrasted 
against new, glass fronted Dubai style 
skyscrapers.  There are purple London 
style taxi cabs that are now in the city 
(look very strange next to the little 
yellow Lada taxis). The tallest flag pole in 
the world was officially opened (if that’s 
what you do to a flagpole?) and now the 
most massive flag ever, probably the size 
of a football pitch,  flutters above the 
city. All fascinating stuff watching this 
growth and change. 
 
Changing the subject, the family has 
continued to be sporty. My son won 
another long distance race at the Silk 
Winds Association track meet (gathering 
international schools from Azerbaijan, 
Georgia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, 
Uzbekistan). Another cross cultural 
experience. . And our 7 year old 
daughter has started her rugby career. 
As she tells me, she’s only doing it so 
that she can get a medal in Dubai at the 
international schools tournament in 
February. Ach well, it gets her some 
exercise till then anyway.  And my 
husband is happy as he is off to the 
Azerbaijan Golf Open (in Dubai of 
course!); there is no golf course in 
Azerbaijan which makes it frustrating for 
a 4 handicapper. 
 
And whilst I have taken up tennis (no 
danger to anyone yet), I have also 
continued running the Baku Babes Ladies 
touch rugby team. I now have 32 (wow!) 
ladies signed up and hopefully we will 
also play in Dubai in February. This year, 
fitness levels range from a little worse 
than me to horribly fit – who asked them 
to join??! Oh, that was me – my own 
fault then. But it’s wonderful to see ladies 
from all over the world having a great 
time together. We have Brits, Azeris, 
Columbians, Austrian, American, Aussie, 
Kiwi…I’ve probably missed someone but 
you get the idea. 
 
A lovely September evening was spent 
with an Ambassador and two other 
friends at ‘Fire Mountain’ (a natural gas 

flame that burns out the side of a hill 
near Baku). We went out there at sunset 
with the little flag waving at the front of 
the diplomatic car and sipped champagne 
next to the flames, watching the preying 
mantis watching us as we finished up 
with Azeri chai (tea). Very memorable! 
 
In case you were wondering, I have 
actually managed to squeeze some work 
in during this time. One has to, doesn’t 
one? 
 
I continue to learn daily – such as  
employment law differences across 
Azerbaijan, Georgia and Turkey and the 
impacts that can have on key HR policies 
and practices. I will never again take for 
granted the amount of work someone 
puts in when they say they have 
harmonised policies or T&Cs across any 
population. It’s is complex…but fun to 
work out!  
 
There have been some significant 
business moments – like in September 
when the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) oil 
export pipeline company celebrated one 
billion barrels of Caspian crude being 
transported to world markets. The one 
billionth barrel of oil was pumped into 
BTC at the Sangachal Terminal near 
Baku, traveled across Azerbaijan, 
Georgia and Turkey reached the Ceyhan 
Marine Terminal where it was loaded 
onto the 1275th tanker. Amazing 
numbers, difficult to comprehend!  
 
And October saw the signing of a new 
deal with the State Oil Company of 
Azerbaijan (SOCAR) to develop the 
Shafaq-Asiman gas field in the Caspian 
Sea.  This challenging project will require 
bringing new technologies to the country 
and utilizing existing knowledge and 
capability, all of which is very 
exciting. Meaning plenty of HR challenges 
for the next 30 years hopefully. Not that 
I’ll be fortunate enough to stay that long 
of course! 
 
Because this year has been so warm, it’s 
lead to a whole host of ‘animal issues’. 
I’ve told you before about the snakes and 
wasps, but it continues. A friend’s 8 year 
old got stung by a scorpion in the house! 
Eew! But this is unusual and it was the 
first time the clinic had dealt with a 
scorpion sting; it was all a little scary. 
Thankfully she was fine although sore, 
but to add insult to injury, she got nits a 
couple of days later. There were also a 
couple of medical evacuations out of 



country – one due to a horse bite on the 
face of a young expat lad and another 
boy needing treatmet after being bitten 
by a monkey. There aren’t wild monkeys 
in the centre of Baku, it had escaped. 
There was also a mouse bite as someone 
slept in one of the camps and a horse 
patrol man injured when his horse rolled 
over.  Challenges of a very different 
nature to those which I’m used to! 
 
And on that note, I will leave you to go 
back to your Christmas preparations 
wishing you good cheer and hoping the 
only animals you have to deal with are 
Santa’s reindeer…Happy holidays! 
 
 
Until	the	next	time	–	saghol	(bye	in	
Azerbaijani)		
	
Susan	Gordon	
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